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April 1, 2021 

 

Via E-Mail to sherrellb@portcoquitlam.ca and Mail 

 

H.Y. ENGINEERING FILE: 174762 

PORT COQUITLAM PROJECT: SUB00169 

 

City of Port Coquitlam 

Planning Department 

#200 – 2564 Shaughnessy Street  

Port Coquitlam, BC V3C 3G4 

 

Attention: Mr. Bryan Sherrell, Planner 3 

 

Dear Bryan, 

 

RE: PROPOSED SINGLE-FAMILY SUBDIVISION LOCATED AT 1160 VICTORIA DRIVE, PORT 

COQUITLAM, BC 

We are pleased to provide you with the following information and comments regarding 

the Neighbourhood Consultation Packages that were provided to the surrounding 

neighbourhood residents. A total of 98 Neighbourhood Consultation Packages (including 

one to the Hyde Creek Watershed Society) were mailed on Wednesday, February 17, 

2021. Each package included the Proposed Subdivision Layout, Proposed Site 

Plan/Parking Plan, Proposed Habitat Balance Map and a Comment Sheet (incl. self-

addressed, stamped envelopes). Per the covering letter, residents were requested to 

provide their comments by Sunday, March 14, 2021 to H.Y. Engineering Ltd. We received 

eighteen (18) comments by mail and nineteen (19) comments by email from the 

adjacent residents (please see attached). 

 

The following outlines the comments and questions that were raised and our responses 

to address each of the items. 

 

Access from Victoria Drive / Traffic and Safety 

The main concern raised by the neighbours is regarding the existing traffic and safety 

conditions of the area including the blind curve on Lynwood Avenue and Alderwood 

Avenue, as well as sufficient width of the proposed road for access by emergency 

vehicles. The residents suggested that Lynwood Avenue is a busy road that poses an 

unsafe environment for children and pedestrians. They feel that the increase in traffic due 

to the proposed development will worsen the existing conditions. The residents suggested 

that the proposed road within the development should be a thru-road with an entrance 

and exit from Victoria Drive as well as Lynwood Avenue. Some residents also suggested 
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that access to the proposed development should be from Victoria Drive only, potentially 

at Victoria Drive and Holtby Street at the west side of the development (with a signalized 

intersection or pedestrian crosswalk), and that the access from Lynwood Avenue should 

be removed. Some also suggested implementing traffic calming measures such as: 

signage, speedbumps, signalization on Apel Drive and Lynwood Avenue, crosswalks on 

Lynwood Avenue and Victoria Drive on either side of the development, and sidewalk 

improvements on Lynwood Avenue.  

 

With regards to providing access from Victoria Drive, this option was considered; 

however, the City’s Engineering and Transportation Departments expressed concerns 

with potential traffic management issues on Victoria Drive due to the proximity of this 

intersection to the existing intersection of Victoria Drive and Wedgewood Street to the 

east. Furthermore, the ultimate right-of-way for the proposed road is 15m. This is consistent 

with the City’s standards and the widths of Wedgewood Street to the east and Plymouth 

Crescent to the west and has been designed to accommodate maintenance and 

emergency vehicles (including the proposed lane).  

 

Two neighbours also asked about the proposed road and lane network and why a cul-

de-sac is not required. To clarify, the lane is required to provide access to the lots fronting 

Victoria Drive. A cul-de-sac option was considered; however, the City’s Engineering and 

Transportation Departments found it unfavourable to have a cul-de-sac with a tee at the 

end for safety and accessibility concerns.  

 

With regards to the intersection at Holtby Street, there is an existing dedication for an 

unopened road (Newberry Street) continuing south, adjacent to the western property 

line of the development, following the same alignment as Holtby Street to the north on 

the Coquitlam side. This stretch of unopened road is currently being used by wildlife, and 

in order to retain the existing wildlife habitat, it was determined that this unopened road 

should be retained as a wildlife corridor through extensive consultation with the City, the 

project Environmental Consultant (Phoenix Environmental Services) and the Hyde Creek 

Watershed Society. Additionally, the City has also previously advised that the anticipated 

additional traffic from the development would not be significant and of concern, and 

we believe that appropriate measures to address the traffic and pedestrian concerns 

can be addressed through the detailed design in coordination with the City. 

 

Secondary Suites and Parking 

Some neighbours expressed concerns that secondary suites would also worsen the 

existing parking issues of the area. However, although the proposed zone does permit 

secondary suites, there are a list of site specific and lot specific requirements that need 

to be met for secondary suites to be provided, including a separate parking spot for 

secondary suites in addition to the four parking spots provided for each house. Therefore, 

secondary suite potential for these lots is not guaranteed. Each home will also provide a 

double car garage and double car driveway for a total of four (4) cars, and we believe 

that the proposed road will also be able to accommodate parking on both sides for a 
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total of approximately fifteen (15) cars. We believe that the parking provided for each 

house combined with the potential on-street parking along the proposed road will 

provide ample space to accommodate parking without impacting the surrounding 

area(s). 

 

Hydrology and Drainage 

Some neighbours expressed concerns regarding site hydrology, including floodplain, and 

water overflow and run-off from the subject site leading to overflow and pooling at the 

sidewalk and road at the southeast corner of the site, as well as increased stormwater 

flows from tree removal. The neighbours on Wedgewood Street also expressed concerns 

of displaced water from the development, pre (during) and post-construction, and from 

pre-loading. Some also expressed concerns of water seepage into their backyards due 

to a high-water table and underground streams located at the subject site.  

 

With regards to hydrology, the on-site watercourse is fed by a storm main carrying flows 

from Apel Drive and Victoria Drive to the east, which extends south in the unopened 

Newberry Road dedication where it daylights and enters the site at approximately the 

mid-west portion. The on-site watercourse currently drains into a storm main on Lynnwood 

Avenue and is conveyed west to Alderwood, then south and east along Alderwood, and 

exits south into a park at the east side of Ambleside Close where it daylights and drains 

into Hyde Creek. Please note, no water table or ground water seepage was observed 

during the geotechnical assessment and testing. 

 

With regards to Stormwater Management and Drainage, although natural features such 

as watercourses, riparian areas and landscaped areas do help with stormwater 

management and drainage, the City requires each development to provide adequate 

servicing to ensure that stormwater flows from the development can be adequately 

managed, captured and directed to the City’s infrastructure and not impact the 

neighbouring lots. As such, the proposed development will provide a City storm main in 

the proposed road with adequate capacity to manage the stormwater flows resulting 

from the development. Each lot will also be required to capture stormwater 

independently and direct it to the City’s infrastructure. Additionally, the new watercourse 

alignment will also provide a new and larger drainage pipe (Fish Passable Culvert) that 

will directly connect the realigned watercourse to Watkins Creek to the south. This new 

drainage pipe will be 750mm in diameter, significantly larger than the existing 450mm 

diameter pipe. We believe this, combined with the new storm main in the proposed road 

and the requirement for each lot to direct on-site stormwater to the new storm main, will 

improve the existing drainage conditions.  

 

Furthermore, a Geotechnical and Hazard Assessment Report, prepared by Cornerstone 

Geo-Structural Engineering, confirms the stability and feasibility of the proposed use of 

the site. Geotechnical Recommendations have also been provided for site preparation 

that will be followed, including recommendations for foundation footings, inspection of 

the foundation soil by the Geotechnical Consultant prior to construction and approval 
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of the type and amount of grading fill being used. The site will be regraded to establish 

a more even slope from north to south while maintaining the existing grades and 

elevations with adjacent properties. Additionally, due to the topsoil being underlain by 

very stiff clayey silt glacial till, we do not anticipate that pre-loading of the site will be 

required. It has also been confirmed the by Environmental Consultant that this 

composition of materials below the ground surface is also not conducive to underground 

streams. Furthermore, the site is also located outside of the flood plain areas identified by 

the City. 

 

Displacement of Wildlife and Species at Risk 

A few neighbours expressed concerns regarding the displacement of wildlife and species 

at risk and asked about wildlife mitigation measures. Others also expressed concerns 

regarding the concentration of wildlife in the wildlife corridor proposed for the unopened 

Newberry Street dedication to the west of the site. 

 

An Environmental Impact Assessment (EIA) Report has been prepared by Phoenix 

Environmental Services which includes an assessment of wildlife habitat features at the 

site, and an assessment of endangered or species at risk. The report notes that no raptor 

(hawk, owl, etc.) nests are present at the site. Existing streams and ravines, such as Smiling 

Creek and the watercourse at the west of the subject site (unnamed stream), are 

commonly used for wildlife movement corridors from which some animals may disperse 

for feeding opportunities. The EIA report includes a search of species-at-risk databases 

and notes that the riparian forest area and wetted portions along the unnamed stream 

could provide suitable foraging habitat for occasional use by Great Blue Heron, Olive-

sided Flycatcher, Barn Swallow, and Band-tailed Pigeon. Northern Red-legged Frog may 

use the stream at the site for movement and foraging. An inactive Barn Swallow nest was 

observed in the barn and the EIA report suggests erecting artificial Barn Swallow nesting 

structures within the streamside setback area. 

 

It should be noted that the proposed development is not proposing to shift and 

concentrate wildlife at the western portion of the site by incorporating a wildlife corridor 

in this area. Rather, the unopened road allowance located to west of the site is already 

being used as a wildlife corridor by bear, deer and other wildlife and will be retained in 

its current state further to extensive consultation with the City, the project Environmental 

Consultant and the Hyde Creek Watershed Society. Furthermore, we believe that the 

width of the unopened road allowance combined with the width of the riparian area will 

provide adequate space to maintain wildlife movement through the site, as well as 

mitigate and minimize wildlife displacement. 
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Land Use and Privacy 

Some of the neighbours have expressed concerns that the proposed zone and lots are 

smaller and out of character with the surrounding properties, while some also suggested 

that clustered housing and coach houses should be considered for this site. 

 

The proposed zone and subdivision layout have been prepared with consideration of the 

neighbouring properties to keep them as consistent as possible with the surrounding 

properties, while minimizing the variances required given the significant constraints 

imposed by the on-site watercourse and riparian area dedication. As illustrated by the 

attached Proposed Subdivision Layout drawing, the riparian area dedication, and the 

City’s standards for the proposed road to access the development have resulted in a 

very limited developable area on either side of the road.  

 

Due to these constraints, particularly to the lot depths, meeting the minimum lot area 

requirement of the RS-1 zone of the surrounding properties would require the proposed 

lots to provide widths of 20m or more, resulting in these lots being significantly wider and 

more out of character with the surrounding properties in the neighbourhood. Therefore, 

we believe that the RS-2 zone is more appropriate for this development to ensure that 

the proposed lots and houses maintain the character of the surrounding properties and 

neighbourhood as much as possible. Furthermore, there are also other RS-2 zoned 

properties in the surrounding area. 

 

In addition to the above, the proposed development will respect the character of the 

existing homes in the neighbourhood. The proposed homes will be 2 storeys above 

ground and will be similar to the heights of the adjacent homes, adhering to the height 

and setback requirements of the zoning bylaw. To preserve privacy of the neighbouring 

properties, upper floor decks would be discouraged, and privacy fencing would also be 

installed along the side and rear lot lines, and shade trees would be planted in the rear 

and front yards. 

 

Tree Removal and Replacement 

Some of the neighbours have expressed that they would like to see the City’s Tree Bylaw 

requirements being followed. 

 

A Tree Evaluation Report has been prepared by Stickleback Environmental which 

includes an assessment of the trees for their preservation based upon condition, health, 

location, and species factors. Trees which are in conflict with the proposed development 

footprint, watercourse realignment, in poor health, or of little long term retention value 

are recommended for removal. Tree retention and replacement will also be considered 

during the Construction and Building Permit Stage of the project and additional trees will 

be retained where possible. Per the Tree Bylaw, a Tree Replacement Plan will be provided 

and contributions to the City’s Green City Fund will be required in lieu of the replacement 

trees that cannot be accommodated on the proposed lots. 
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Construction Management and Erosion and Sediment Control (ESC) 

Some of the neighbours expressed concerns of vibrations, dirt, and property damage 

during construction and tree removal. With regards to this concern, construction activities 

will be conducted using best practices and care to ensure that damage to neighbouring 

properties does not occur and will follow the recommendations provided by the project 

Geotechnical Consultant, Environmental Consultant and Arborist. Furthermore, the City 

mandates that developers and contractors carry liability insurance as specified by the 

City.  

 

In addition to the Geotechnical Recommendations noted above, Environmental 

Recommendations as provided by the Environmental Consultant will also be followed 

including stabilization of exposed soils and Erosion and Sediment Control (ESC) measures 

during construction activities including site clearing, utilities installation and house 

construction to ensure that dust, debris, and stormwater from the construction works are 

managed on-site and do not impact the neighbouring properties or the existing 

watercourse. Tree management will be conducted as directed by the Project Arborist 

(Stickleback Environmental) and City Arborist, and Arborist recommendations will also be 

followed.  

 

It is our understanding that although typical vibrations may be felt during construction, 

they will not be in excess of the typical vibrations encountered with developments of this 

type. Furthermore, the developer will take extra care to ensure that the construction work 

is being done within the permitted hours according to the City’s bylaws. 

 

We believe our recommendations and clarifications provided above address the 

neighbourhood's comments and concerns. Please review the above and attached, and 

if you have any questions, or if you require additional information, please do not hesitate 

to contact the undersigned. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

H.Y. ENGINEERING LTD. 

Fahad Abrahani, RPP, MCIP, CPT 

Planner  

  

FXA/am 

Attachments 

cc: RBD Victoria Homes Inc. 

 Attn: Mr. Glenn Richardson (via e-mail to gprich7@gmail.com) 

 ..\174762 Letter Neighbourhood Consultation Summary 
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